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Peg Arguimbau, Chair, Meredith Avery, Linda Orel, Alan Westman, Stephen Cremer, and Keevin Geller were the members present. Jon Wasserman was not present. The Conservation Administrator, Greg Meister, was also present.

A sign-in sheet is on file in the office listing other attendees of the meeting.

7:30 PM – ANRAD: 138 East Street
Meister reviewed the delineation line with the applicant.  Meister made many changes to the line. The revised plan was dropped off earlier today, which showed the changes in delineation between this plan and original plan.  The Wetland scientist was unable to make it to this evenings meeting. The property owner will be submitting a Notice of Intent.  The plan was passed around to the Commission members for review.  Property is located between the cemetery and the Sharon Country Club. Meister has reviewed the updated delineation plan and is fine with the changes made.

Motion: to accept the wetland delineation of 138 East Street

Avery, Cremer 6-0-0 (Motion Passed)

OTHER BUSINESS:

· Voucher passed around for signatures.  Mason office supplies and reimbursement for Meister and Callan

· Orel inquired about what happened with the Spring Valley article at the recent town meeting.  Arguimbau informed her that with a majority vote, it was decided that this article should be discussed at the May 1 town meeting. 

Approval of Meeting Minutes of December 1, 2016

· Grammatical changes noted

Motion to accept December 1 Meeting Minutes as amended. 

Cremer, Avery 4-0-2 (Motion passed)

Approval of Meeting Minutes of December 12

Motion to accept Meeting Minutes as amended

Westman, Avery 5-0-1 (Motion passed)

8:00PM: Notice of Intent – 1200 Providence Highway, Four Daughters Compassionate Care

Joel Fishman was presenting for the applicant.  Also in attendance was Brian Striar (Co-Founder), Bill Buckley, Civil Engineer from Bay Colony Group, and Zev Iloutz, Cultivation Specialist from Envirotech, a California firm. The property being developed is located along Route 1, heading south into Foxboro.

Fishman gave a brief overview of the project. They are proposing to develop a medical marijuana facility (they were approved by the state in 2014). Any retail component would be in the future and the earliest retail marijuana would be allowed to be sold most likely would not be until January 2018. There are currently no regulations for recreational use. Four daughters Compassionate Care is in front of the Commission regarding only the medical marijuana facility.

Buckley presented the site plan. The parcel consists of approximately 3.1 acres, and is located on the east side of Route one.  Merchant Street is approximately 100 feet away from the proposed development. There is an existing facility (approximately 22,000 sq ft) at the site, built in 1983. The building is currently served with on-site water, and on-site septic (1,800 gpd).   There are no wetlands located on the site, but there are existing wetlands within 100 feet of the facility and the proposed work. 

There is a detention basin near the facility, though it is more than 100 feet away from any proposed work.  Four Daughters is proposing to tear down the existing building and to remove the existing parking area.  They will replace the existing building with a larger building, approximately 30,000 sq ft.  For parking, they plan to reduce the current 90 parking spaces with only 30 parking spaces. Fishman conveyed to the Commission members that it is important to note that they will be working in an area which is already disturbed.  They will not be working outside any area which has not been disturbed.  They will be keeping the impervious area the same, about 41 percent of lot coverage.  Storm water management was first permitted in 1983. Four Daughters is proposing to rip up all of the existing basins and to replace with basins which meet today’s code. Fishman discussed briefly the water quality and the developer’s plans.  Soil samples have been taken and these have been noted in report. Work to be performed within the 100 foot buffer zone is the replacement of the basins, and the closest they will get would be about 59 feet from the wetlands.  A portion of the driveway will be remaining within the 100 foot buffer zone as well, though it will be less than what is currently there.  There was discussion about the driveway and fire codes in how the driveway must be.  Meister will speak with Deputy Fire Chief Murphy regarding the driveway.

The proposed area to be worked in is currently well vegetated.  Commission members asked if there are plans for re-planting.  

Cultivation process. Iloutz presented to the Commission the cultivation process for medical marijuana. His firm specializes in cultivation systems for greenhouses. 

· Mother room: This room will be used to generate cuttings for growing

· Vegetated room:  For two weeks, the plants will remain in this room and will be subjected to 18 hours of (simulated sun) light per day.

· Flowering room: Fall conditions will be manipulated in this room. The flower process will take approximately 10 to 12 weeks.  Once the plants have matured they will then be moved.

· Harvest room: flowers from the plants will be dried, cured, packaged and manicured. They will then be prepared for retail sale.  The entire process will take approximately three and half months.

Most of the rooms are about 315 sq ft in size.  All lighting is artificial. 

Water system: to properly irrigate the plants, a computer system will be used. The system will take water from various parts of the facility and distribute to plants throughout the building.  The water will be circulated throughout the building using a closed loop.  No dumping of water will occur; fresh and recycled water will be brought in constantly. The computer system will measure the pH and other components of the water to ensure that no water is being wasted, and that the water is being used properly. Approximately fifteen percent of the water will constitute runoff which will flow into the recovery system.  Some of the water will evaporate while some of the water will be captured within the HVAC system. This system is considered to be very efficient.

800,000 thousand gallons of water per year is expected to be used in the cultivation process. (This translates into approximately 2,200 gallons per day – which is equivalent to five, 5 bedroom homes.)  The facility is planning to use Town water. 

There is concern in Sharon with regards to water or rather lack of supply of fresh water within the Town. As it stands now, rainwater leaves the town and flows into other communities.  The proposed facility’s use of water will be extreme, and in a year like this past summer, where the town, as much of the State, was in drought conditions, this is concerning.  Additionally, there is some concern with impact on the Town’s drinking water and surrounding habitat.

Could the use of restrictions be put on this facility? Does this type of facility fall under any exemptions? Meister was asked if there were any mitigation offerings which could offset the use of water to the facility. Perhaps some sort of compensation for the Town?

Fishman explained that there was already compensation coming to the town.  For the first year of operation, the minimum payment would be $100,000, with about $200,000 coming to the Town the second year. Another $35,000 has been allocated to local charities. Additionally, the town will receive a certain percentage of the gross sales yearly, on top of property taxes to be paid.

This agreement was signed in October 2015. The Commission was not involved in any of the discussions.  There is concern by Commission members for the future of Sharon’s water.  Though it is great that the developer is giving all sorts of money to the Town, and their facility will be efficient in its use of water, the bottom line, is that Sharon still has a water problem, and the developer is proposing to use 800,000 gallons per year. 

The Commission should look at its bylaw as well as speak with the DEP and the Water Advisory Committee. Questions to be looked into include: Where would the water come from? What part of the town would the water come from?  There should be In-depth discussions with other Town Departments and the potential effect on the water supply.

Lauenstein, an interested town citizen, explained that when old style toilets are replaced with high efficient toilets, approximately five thousand gallons of water a year could be saved.  Perhaps rebates could be used to encourage folks to switch out there older toilets.  Other conservation measures should also be looked into, in order to save water.

Meister should look into speaking with the Board of Selectman.  The Commission was not aware that development of the medical marijuana facility was going to require a host community agreement. Had they been aware, the Commission would have liked the opportunity to comment on.  Meister commented that for future reference, those developers wishing to work in Town, and which a Host Community Agreement is required, that it would be nice if the Conservation Commission were included in any discussions prior to anything being approved.  Meister does not believe that the Board of Selectman is doing a good job in in communicating with the various town boards.

A Commission member asked if there could be a regulation on the number of plants which could perhaps reduce the amount of water being needed.  Fishman mentioned that he could not speak to that.  

There was a question regarding hooking up to MWRA water.  This project is too small and would be cost prohibitive to the developer.

Four Daughters will be meeting with the BOS on January 11th . They will also be meeting again with the ZBA.  According to Fishman, there are some minor issues needing to be taken care of.

Four Daughters will be scheduled to meet with the Commission at its January  19th meeting.

Motion to continue hearing to January 19 at 8pm

Cremer, Geller 6-0-0 (Motion Passed)

8:15PM Discussion: Gavins Pond, Alice Cheyer

Cheyer is working with Meister on seeking permanent protection for the Gavins Pond Land, which consists of approximately 63 acres of land located around the pond. The Gavins Pond land was acquired by the Town in 1986 for the purpose of well and aquifer protection. The land is located within the groundwater protection district and is designated by the NHSP as priority habitat of rare species.  Most of the land consists of forested area.

Well #7 is located in the area.  The wells draw water from the pond. To be able to permanently protect the Gavins Pond land, a new deed must be prepared. Cheyer plans to ask the BOS to transfer management of the land to the Commission, and to put the land under the protection of Article 97, with a Conservation Restriction noted in the new deed. There have been repeated votes at past town meetings in support of protecting and preserving this land. At this point, Cheyer has contacted 5 neighbors about preserving the land around Gavins Pond. Before Cheyer puts in any more work however, she is in front of the Commission asking if they would support her efforts. She would like a vote or consensus from the Commission before she continues with any more work and petitions the BOS to transfer management of the land. At this point, she has not yet decided whether to present a petition article, or if it would be better to work and presently jointly with the BOS and/or Commission.

No funds would be needed for this article.  The only thing required would be a transfer of ownership of the land. The BOS would need to transfer their oversight to the Conservation Commission and this would be needed to be recorded in the deed. The Commission portion of the property would be the land outside of the soccer fields. Cheyer prepared a draft statement that she read aloud and that she was thinking to send to the BOS.

There was a brief discussion of the maps Cheyer distributed.  It was mention that perhaps a professional surveyor should survey the land as to note exactly what is and is not included (with respect to land)in petition Cheyer is working on.  When this article is presented at Town Meeting, the article should be clear in language as well as images presented.  The soccer fields should be hashed out so as not to confuse town people. 

The Commission would like some time to look at the language and maps which Cheyer has presented and to digest what is being asked of them before they take a vote.  They could then vote at the January 5th meeting.

Once Cheyer is assured of support from the Commission, she will then speak with the Gavins Pond neighborhood, and ask to be put on the BOS Agenda. She will continue to keep the Commission in the loop with everything she is working on.

Motion: to vote this evening for the Conservation Commission to come to consensus that we would like to agree to transfer management of the Gavins Pond land from the Town to the Conservation Commission with the intent of permanently protecting critical natural resources.  Details to be worked out. 

Orel, Cremer 4-0-2 (Motion Passed)
Cheyer asked Westman why he abstained from the vote.  He replied that he realizes that the town is in need of additional soccer fields, and that he does not want to rule out anything.

Tonight’s’ meeting was Linda Orel’s last. The Commission thanked Orel for her service.

Motion to enter into executive session.  At the end of Executive session, meeting will be adjourned.  This is the last Commission meeting of 2016.

Cremer, Westman 6-0-0(Motion Passed)

Cremer – Aye

Westman - Aye


Avery – Aye

Geller - Aye
Orel – Aye

Meeting adjourned at 9.16pm
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